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December 4th, 2019


Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Brent Broadhead, Mike Smith, and Darrel Nish.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Dave Hendricksen and Travis Jensen. 
Public: Corbin Gordon, Cameron Brown, Mignon Probst, Kody Potter, Wes Johnson, Kimball Strickland, Jim Brown, Bob Kowallis, and Jeanette Johnson (7:15).
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Mike Smith
Opening Prayer: Vaughn Rasband
Approval for Meeting Minutes for November 7th, 2019:  Darrel Nish makes a motion at accept the minutes for the meeting minutes for November 7th, 2019. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous and the minutes are approved as written.
Financials for November, 2019: Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to accept the financials for November, 2019. Brent Broadhead seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous, the financials are approved for November, 2019.
Public Comment: No Comments.
Item number VII is postponed until Jeanette Johnson arrives with the resolution to be signed.
Site Plan Amendment for Commercial Property Located at 2275 West 3000 South Owned by Kimball Strickland. – Brian Preece explains that Kimball Strickland has made some changes to the site plan that we had previously approved and these changes warranted it coming back through the system. Mr. Strickland states that when it came down to actual numbers the previously site plan was a little too tight and wasn’t going to work. With no questions from the council the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the amended site plan for Kimball Strickland. Mike Smith seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:

    
      Aye
                  Nay              Abstain     

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
                     X




Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Site plan is approved.

Site Plan Application for Weathervane Lot 1, Located at 2175 West 3000 South, Owned by Mike Peterson (HVP) – Brian Preece explains this application was reviewed by the Planning Commission and a public hearing was held and at this hearing there was a letter read into the record from a resident and the letter is provided for the council to read. Mr. Preece has reviewed the site plan with the annexation agreement in mind and it meets the requirements in his opinion. Mr. Preece states that at the Planning Commission meeting the Commission voted to recommend dis-approval of this application, they felt like it did not meet the Town’s General Plan, however Mr. Preece explains that it is not a valid reason to disapprove an application where the General Plan is just a guideline not an enforcement tool. He also states that they would like to see some changes to the back of the building if it was possible. They wanted to steer away from the warehouse look which they felt this one had. After all this information being relayed Mr. Preece states that he recommends approval of this site plan. Cameron Brown provides a new drawing of the proposed building for this site so that they could see what Mike Peterson has in mind. Vaughn Rasband states to Mr. Brown so if a developer comes to our meetings and shows the council a beautiful drawing and then when it is all done it looks nothing like the drawings shown and there is nothing we can do about that. Mr. Preece states unfortunately this happens all the times and not necessarily on purpose a lot of time the building runs into issues that cause changes to the development that is out of the hands of the developer such as the water issue that is creating problems for the other lot that is being built. Mr. Peterson had submitted and had gotten a site plan approval for Lot 2 and then someone came in and purchased the project and went a different route that still fit within the site plan parameters and they are running into water issues and are trying to resolve the water flow issues and may even have to put in a water tower to resolve the issues. Mayor Kozlowski asks Mr. Brown does Mike Peterson plan on selling this site or does he plan on building this one. Mr. Brown states that he has been told that Mr. Peterson plans on building this one and has been talking with potential tenants that would be sales tax oriented. After no further questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Mike Smith makes a motion to approve the site plan for Weathervane Lot 1 located at 2175 West 3000 South. Darrel Nish seconds the motion voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Abstain     

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
                  



   X




Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

The site plan for Weathervane Lot 1 is approved.

Now that everyone is in attendance the resolution that was postponed earlier is called to the table per the amended agenda request.

A Resolution #2019-14 Appointing A Board of Equalization and Review for Charleston Town, Utah, Special Assessment Area No. 2019-01 (Winterton Farms Subdivision); Setting The Date for The Board of Equalization to Hear and Consider Objections and Corrections to any Proposed Assessments; Authorizing The Town Clerk to Cause to Be Published and Mailed A Notice of The Meeting of The Board of Equalization and Review; and Related Matters. Mayor Kozlowski asks Jeanette Johnson to explain what this one is and why. Jeanette Johnson explains that this is another necessary step in the creation of the special assessment area that the town is working on creating for the road improvements in Winterton Farms. She explains that we are required to hold three public hearings for three consecutive days that are a minimum of one hour long each. The town will hear any comments, concerns, objections, corrections, and or any suggestions that the residents in this area may have. Then the comments will be summarized and published. This allows another opportunity for these affected residents to give their input. With no further questions, Mike Smith make a motion to approve resolution # 2019-14 A resolution appointing a board of equalization and review for Charleston Town, Utah, special assessment area no. 2019-01 (Winterton Farms Subdivision); setting the date for the board of equalization to hear and consider objections and corrections to any proposed assessments; authorizing the town clerk to cause to be published and mailed a notice of the meeting of the board of equalization and review; and related matters. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. The voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Abstain     

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
                    



     X




Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
      
        X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution #2019-14 is approved.
Update on The Winterton Farms Road Reconstruction Project – Kody Potter from Horrocks Engineers, provides an update on the Winterton Farms re-build plans and explains the just need to do a final review and they have tentatively set dates for the plans available to contractors is January 8th, 2020. Then it will be advertised for three weeks in the paper. Then they will schedule a pre-bid meeting on January 21st, 2020 that will be held at the office of Horrocks Engineers at 11:00 am. Then the actual bid will open January 30th, 2020. Discussion on the best bids and what criteria will be looked at goes on and the council agrees that Horrocks Engineering will make sure the best bid gets the job.
Update on the Charleston Town Road Standard, Specifications and Drawings – Mayor Kozlowski states that Horrocks Engineering has done a great job in assembling this draft, Wes Johnson states that it isn’t their intention to finalize this at this point, it is mainly for everyone to review it and make comments and ask questions and to customize it to be what the town wants and feels is adequate for the town road standards. What they have compiled is things that Midway and Heber have learned over the years that would be comparable to what Charleston would have to deal with.
Discussion on how much clay and or soil needs to be removed or what processes needs to be done to the Winterton Farms road to make it a good viable road goes on for quite a while. Wes Johnson assures the council that they will be out there overseeing the project to make sure it is done properly. Then Wes Johnson directs the council as to what sections of this standards draft to pay special attention to when reviewing and see if there is anything they think should be addressed or changed. Discussion on what the town feels should be standard for future subdivisions and what has been done in the past, taking into consideration how it may affect the town in the future. A lot of discussion about different situation goes on for a while. The Mayor then suggests the council move on to the next item on the agenda.
Land Appeals Authority Discussion – Brian Preece states that both he and Vaughn Rasband had been in attendance at the only land appeals authority meeting that the town has had in a while and at that meeting the members handled the meeting the best that they knew how, however both Vaughn and Brian were concerned about the lack of knowledge about the rules and regulations and are concerned that the town may be at risk. There are two main reasons that a town gets sued are over planning issues and land appeals issues. The concerns both Vaughn and Brian had was that most of the members didn’t really want to be there and none of them are trained or attend any classes updating them with the rules and procedures for these types of actions. With the town growing as it is, the question is, what we could do to prevent the risk of these types of law suits and still handle these issues through the town. Some cities have the city council be the board of adjustments but then you have members saying I don’t want to handle these issues because I am wanting to get re-elected. Other cities have what they call a hearing officer and because these issues are so technical, some towns hire an attorney to handle these issues, which it cannot be the town attorney. This is just something to think about for the future, we would have to make changes to the land use ordinance if we do so.  Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to ask the planning commission to look at the land appeals authority process and see what the alternatives are and have them send back their recommendation. Mike Smith seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
Wasatch County Fire District Letter to the Town of Charleston - Mayor Kozlowski states that The Wasatch County Fire District has sent out this letter and they are going to want to require the town to make sure the new impact fee that they are imposing get collected. Brian Preece states that the County has already passed a resolution requiring towns to collect this impact fee and it could not be collected until 90 days after which would be January 2020. His one concern would be that they want the town to collect the fee and when we meet with the fire district to set this in place we need to tell them they need to collect the impact fee and then provide the town with the receipt and that would mean the town would not issue the building permit until the fee was paid to the county. This is how we handle the water district, Heber Light & Power, and health department. The only problem he foresees with the Fire District collecting it is that they have a history of dragging it out and we have deadlines or time limits to get the permits processed. If we do not get it processed in time it is basically stating the permit is approved. 
Eagle Scout Discussion – Mayor Kozlowski states that she has had Cash and Wyatt Cummings contact her and they would like to do an eagle scout, they would like to build some benches for the Park and Cemetery. The Mayor suggests having them bring their plans to the next meeting.

Executive Session:

Mayor Kozlowski states that we are now going to go into an executive session as listed on the Agenda to Discuss the Character, Professional Competence, or Physical or Mental Health of an Individual. Recorder is turned off and the audiences is excused.

Meeting is reconvened. Mayor Kozlowski states that no action or further discussion is need.
Staff Reports: Dave Hendricksen- states that he has finally got all of the information on the white truck, it has a broken emergency brake and he and Travis will work on making something work. Brent Broadhead – none. Mike Smith – states we have talked about the streets and the animals are all under control in the town. Vaughn Rasband- None. Darrel Nish- states that the Christmas Party was good other than the low turnout and suggests better advertising next year. Mr. Nish asks what we can do about the large dip in Highway 113, where someone has had a pipeline run across and it is getting worse each day. Dave Hendricksen states he will talk to the appropriate people and have them get it repaired properly. Brian Preece – states the Planning Commission decided to cancel their meeting for December. Arlene Buehler – states the office is very busy and keeping her extremely busy. Mayor Kozlowski- asks Brian Preece what the town could do next with the property with the unauthorized waterline in the town’s right of way.  Brian Preece states the best thing to do is go through the town attorney since the town has started it legally, you should continue following his direction. 
Dave Hendricksen requests that all of the leftover food in the fridge get taken home or thrown out before the next rental. Mike Smith and the entire council thank Brent Broadhead for his years of service on the council and expresses their appreciation for his hard work. Mike Smith makes a motion to adjourn. Brent Broadhead seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

Meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


